MINUTES OF THE NEWTON SOLNEY ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 21st July 2017 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL

Present:- Cllr. F. Hill (chairman),  Cllr. D. Smith, Cllr. D. May, Cllr. G. Plowman, Cllr. J. Coussins and Cllr. K. Haines
In attendance:- R. Parker (Clerk) Cllr. L. Chilton and Cllr. P. Smith
Public Participation
Cllr. P. Smith gave details of a recent Area Forum meeting.   There had been no information from the Police regarding local crimes but it was confirmed that our Parish was in a very low crime area.   Speeding cars and dog fouling continue to be the main moans from residents.
Cllr. L. Smith advised that currently MMR and Meningitis jabs were available and recommended inoculation before the children return to school.   Following the recent change in political parties at Derbyshire County Council the new body was busy recalculating the financial situation. – more money expected on highways repairs.   Severn Trent have also been busy lately removing silt from blocked road drains.  She also recommended the Rolleston Forestry Centre which provides very good outdoor entertainment for children.  

A white line down the centre of Knights Lane which had been subject to various vehicle accidents is being considered.
PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION.

1/7/17
Apologies for absence


Received and accepted from Cllr. J. Shorthouse and Cllr. M. Stanton
2/7/17
Variation in order of business


No change deemed necessary
3/7/17
Declarations of members interest

None declared

4/7/17
Planning applications and decision

Estate of 150 Houses, Sales Lane, Winshill – Parish Council to object – to be decided

27 Main Street – Rear Extensions – to be decided

Newton Solney Infant School – Playground equipment – approved

22 Main Street – Felling of an oak tree – Parish Council to object – to be decided


Eight Bells, Repton Road, Newton Solney – Loft conversion – approved

Newton Mount, Bretby – Agricultural shed – Parish Council to object – to be decided

9 Newton Close – single storey front extension. – approved

The Lodge, Newton Road – consent for alterations to listed building- approved

Bladon Lodge, Newton Road.  Felling of an Oak Tree – approved
A resident who objected to the proposed work at 27 Main Street, Newton Solney had forwarded an e-mail to the Clerk.   This had been copied and distributed to the councillors.   Cllr. P. Smith advised that both he and Cllr. M. Stanton were fully aware of the situation which was being fully checked by the Planning Department.

The new application for an estate of 150 houses was discussed at some length and the general opinion was that it be rejected particularly as an estate of 100 houses within our Parish had been approved and building work had already started.   Reasons detailed was that the road system locally was totally inadequate for such a large estate. There would not be sufficient places at local schools to accommodate so many new pupils.   There are insufficient doctors, dentists and shops locally.  Proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. D. May that an objection be submitted.  Also taking into consideration that the application may be successful it was felt that a S106 application should be lodged requesting a substantial application towards improvements to our school in Newton Solney.

The application for a new farm building at Bretby was also discussed thoroughly.  The general opinion was that it seemed exceptionally large considering that the proposed use was for lamb rearing and for farm equipment.  The Clerk will forward a letter of objection.

5/7/17     To confirm the minutes of previous meeting held on  9th June 2017

These were circulated, read and approved – proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. K. Haines – unanimous confirmation.
6/7/17     To determine which items of the agenda should be taken with the public excluded



No change deemed necessary
7/7/17      Outstanding Matters

Cllr.Hill confirmed that the speed activated sign on the approach road from Winshill to Newton Solney was still not working – The Clerk will send a reminder to Highways at Derbyshire County Council.  


The dirty street signs which had previously been reported to South Derbyshire had not received any attention.  The Clerk advised that in another area the Scouts had offered to clean street signs and the Parish Council had offered a donation of £50.  The Councillors will make enquiries.   A risk assessment will have to be prepared by the scout master.
8/7/17      Clerks Report
 An application for £10,000 had been made with the Big Lottery Fund for trim trail
Equipment – early decision expected.

A cheque for £50 has been received from the organisers of the Newton Solney/Willington raft race. 

The Himalayan Balsom and the nettles along the river bank should be strimmed during the forthcoming week.

The new wooden bus shelter had now been fitted and many compliments have been received from Parishioners.

The two regular men that had tended our cricket pitch over the years are now finding themselves unable to continue.   Our sincere thanks to Don and Roger for their expert work in the past.    Mr. Mick Bennett who normally cuts our grass round the childrens play equipment has taken up the task helping to get the pitch ready for the inter-pub match next month.    

The fence along the street edge of the Recreation Ground has recently been repainted and a post has been erected on which the “Fields in Trust” sign has been fitted.
The books had now been returned from the Internal Auditor who commented in his report that our system of internal control meets the needs of the Council to a good standard.   Our books now go to the external auditors. 
9/6/17     Chairmans Report

A parish liaison meeting is to be held on 13th September at 6.30pm

He also advised that he would liaise  with the Newton Solney Sports Club. 
10/7/17    Reports from Councillors
Cllr. K. Haines had attended a fund raising meeting with Hiedi Elks of our local school when various ideas had been put forward.   Any help or suggestions from Parishioners will be welcome.  A sponsored jog around the Recreation Ground had been arranged for 4th August.
Cllr. G. Plowman is to make the initial arrangements for our annual bonfire Night.

He also pointed out that the steps from Trent Lane to the Church had again become overgrown and asked if they could be cleared.  Proposed by Cllr. D. May and seconded by Cllr. D. Smith -  unanimous  

 Cllr. G. Plowman had received a request from a Parishioner for a mirror to be placed opposite the Blacksmiths Lane Exit onto the main street.   The view when turning left towards Burton is extremely limited and had resulted in many accidents.  As they tend to be minor accidents the police have not been involved and therefore records of bumps are limited.  Whilst it is relatively safe if cars on the main road are travelling at 30mph or less there are numerous examples where they travel much faster.   Cllr. L. Chilton will raise the problem with Derbyshire County Council
Cllr. D. Smith reported that the pavement from Newton Solney towards Repton had become seriously overgrown and was creating a danger to pedestrians.   The Clerk will advise Derbyshire County Council

Cllr. D. May reported that the “No parking on pavement” sign outside the village hall was faded and indistinct.   One of the posts on the village green had been knocked over and requires replacement.  – The Clerk to arrange replacement.  The hedge on the frontage of 35 Main Street was overhanging substantially forcing pushchairs onto the road.   The Clerk will arrange to have the overhang trimmed back.   Cllr. D. May also wished to thank the Horticultural Society and also Steve and Stella at the Brickmakers
for creating a pleasant ambiance on the centre of the Parish
11/7/17     Weeds in gutters/gulleys

The appearance of weeds – some dead/some still green - create a poor effect on the appearance of the village.   It was proposed by Cllr. D. May and seconded by Cllr. D. Smith that we should initially apply weed killer where necessary following which the dead weeds should be removed 
12/7/17
Finance


Accounts for payment:-

R. Parker           Allowable expenses – 1 month




£19.50


R. Parker
      4 x grass cutting/weedkiller





£480

R. Parker
      Painting fence on Rec. Ground, New post fit sign

£170

M. Mansfield     Website








£50


J. Marriott
       Internal Auditor
 

 
    


£90

To consider requests under s 137

None
The Parish Council bank account stands at £11,600.50 plus £6,000 on deposit.
The second half of the precept amounting to £2200 and a cheque is to be credited   
13/6/17 – The next Parish Council meeting is scheduled for Friday 8th September 2017 in the Village Hall at 7.30pm    All are welcome
The meeting closed at 9.20
 
